

Major General Richard A. Miller Oregon National Guard President. National Guard Association of the United States

The Army National Guard has L been so intent on trying to overcome readiness-sapping manpower shortages that another serious threat has crept up almost unnoticed. It's the Department of Defense/Army decision that Guard and Reserve units must give up some of their scarce equipment to help bolster pre-positioned equipment stocks in Europe.

General Bernard W. Rogers, Army chief of staff, first unveiled the plan in public at a meeting last Fall. It is absolutely essential, he said, that we "improve our forward defense" in Europe against the possibility of a short-notice, Soviet-led Warsaw Pact thrust. Similar comments have been made, before and since, by other U.S. defense leaders, most particularly by Secretary of Defense Harold Brown.

In the Army view, that means expanding our POMCUS stockage from two to five division-size equipment packages. "POMCUS", for those unacquainted with the esoteric shorthand of the Pentagon, stands for "Pre-positioning of Materiel Configured in Unit Sets." If refers to the equipment, assembled in division packages, maintained in West Germany in readiness for immediate use by troops hastily airlifted from the United States in the first days of a NATO-Warsaw Pact confrontation.

The needed equipment for a POMCUS expansion would have to come from stocks presently held by U.S.-based units — Active, Guard and Reserve - or by diverting deliveries earmarked until now for the Guard and Reserve. General Rogers said resources currently available

# The Terrible Trade-Off: Credibility for Expediency

or apt to become available "will not allow us to implement fully all needed programs."

In other words, the Administration, Defense and Army apparently do not intend to buy additional equipment to accomodate the POM-CUS expansion. Instead, they will obtain what is needed by taking it away from units whose readiness already is reduced by equipment shortages.

What has led us into such a predicament, that we must sacrifice long-term security to satisfy shortterm requirements? The reasons are many, and on some our views are widely at variance with those of Defense leaders in the current Administration. There was the Vietnam war, for example, with its prodigious consumption of equipment and other essentials, including depletion of our war reserve stocks. Then there was a succession of Middle East crises, prompting the U.S. to ship huge stores of replacement equipment to various participants.

More recently, U.S. defense leaders have focused their efforts so narrowly on military preparations for a short, extremely violent NATO war, that they have virtually ignored the possibility of a more protracted NATO conflict, or of other conflicts elsewhere in the world. It is that almost exclusive emphasis on a short war concept, coupled with an unwillingness to fund for such a concept, that places us in our present box.

#### Objective is to win

This Association, too, is concerned lest we and our NATO partners be unable to stand against a sudden, massive attack from the East. We, too, believe that our forward defense line in Europe must be strengthened. But what have we gained if we manage to survive those first few weeks of destructive, high-intensity combat only to find ourselves exhausted and lacking the ready, deployable, equipped Guard/Reserve forces that would enable us to carry on as long as is necessary, to win? If the threat is as real and as serious as defense leaders say it is - and we think they have been assessing the situation more accurately than many are willing to give them credit for - why can't this nation afford the arms and equipment that are essential to

its security?

Secretary Brown recently told a reporter that it's a matter of priorities. "Until we are in a much better position with regard to inplace forces or rapidly deployable forces - I mean one or two weeks we'd be mistaken to ease off on that and work on the long-term, or sixmonth, issue.'

All right. But, what happens in the meantime to the one-half of the Army's deployable forces that are contained in the Army Guard and Army Reserve? The answer is plain. First, training will be weakened. Second, enlistment and reenlistment programs will be hampered by what appears to be a downgrading of Guard and Reserve units. Third, the time frame in which our units can deploy to NATO will be lengthened still further.

(It seems probable that earlydeploying Active units would be expected to leave their equipment behind for Guard/Reserve units to take possession of. But even with some kind of guarantee from the Army, there's little assurance that the equipment would not be diverted to other uses before it ever reached Guard divisions. And anyone who has ever gone through such a transfer under the hectic pressures of a deployment know that it's a stopgap system at best.)

Perhaps more seriously, the Guard's credibility as a viable, first-line force will again suffer a blow, of a kind and severity with the harm resulting from the Johnson-McNamara decision not to mobilize the Guard for Vietnam.

This doesn't attempt to delve into the broader questions surrounding an expansion of POMCUS. Vulnerability to Soviet capture or destruction has been repeatedly debated. So has the unwisdom of making at least half the Army's combat equipment unavailable for use outside Europe.

We recognize and support the need to improve our ability to halt a sudden, Soviet blitzkrieg into Western Europe. If a weighing of the available options results in a national policy decision to expand POMCUS stocks, so be it. But expanding pre-positioned stocks without programming and funding for replenishment equipment poses a greater risk than the nation should accept. In our view, it's no more than a poor expedient.

1878



1978

NATIONAL GUARD ASSOCIATION OF THE UNITED STATES

#### Officers

President

Maj Gen Richard A. Miller, Oregon

**Immediate Past President** 

Maj Gen Duane L. Corning. South Dakota

**Vice President** 

Maj Gen William J. McCaddin, Virginia

Maj Gen Francis J. Higgins, New York

Maj Gen Edward R. Fry, Kansas

**Executive Vice President** Maj Gen Francis S. Greenlief (ret)

#### **Executive Council**

Area I (CT, ME, MA, NH, NJ, NY, RI, VT) Maj Gen Paul R. Day (ME) Maj Gen Nicholas J. Del Torto (MA) Col Donald E. Joy Jr. (CT)

Area II (DE, DC, KY, MD, NC, OH, PA, VA, WV) Maj Gen Fletcher C. Booker (PA) Maj Gen Cunningham C. Bryant (DC) Brig Gen William W. Spruance (DE)

Area III (AL, FL, GA, PR, SC, TN, VI) Maj Gen Billy M. Jones (GA) Brig Gen Frank M. Parham Jr. (FL) Brig Gen Grady L. Patterson Jr. (SC)

Area IV (AR, KS, LA, MS, MO, OK, TX) Col Joe A. Caple (AR) Maj Gen O'Neil J. Daigle Jr. (LA) Lt Col J. Tipton Lewis (MS)

Area V (IL, IN, IA, MI, MN, ND, NE, SD, WI) Brig Gen Leo C. Goodrich (MN) Brig Gen Francis J. Kelly (IA) Brig Gen Hugh M. Simonson (WI)

Area VI (AK, AZ, CA, CO, HI, ID, MT, NV, NM, OR, UT. WA WY Col Jack R. Brasher (AZ)

Maj Gen Floyd L. Edsall (NV) Maj Gen Thomas K. Turnage (CA)

THE NATIONAL GUARDSMAN is published monthly, by the National Guard Association of the United States, with editorial and advertising offices at 1 Massachusetts Avenue, N.W., Washington, D.C. 20001. Telephone (202) 789-0031. Second class postage paid at Washington, D.C., and at additional mailing offices. Copyright 1978 by the National Guard Association of the U.S. All rights reserved. All members of the NGAUS receive the GUARDSMAN. Nonmember subscriptions: \$3 per year domestic; \$4 per year foreign. Bulk rate for 100 or more copies to the same address: \$2.50 each. Single copies 50¢. The GUARDSMAN welcomes original articles bearing on national defense, with emphasis on the National Guard. Manuscripts and artwork must be accompanied by return postage; no responsibility is assumed for safe handling. Opinions expressed by authors do not necessarily represent official NGAUS positions or policy. Likewise, publication of advertising cannot be deemed an endorsement thereof by this Association or its members.

# The National

# GUARDSMAN

SEPT./OCT. 1978

VOLUME XXXII, NUMBER 9

### **Features**

Firemen, Floodfighters — and Policemen, Too!

The "hot summer" of 1978 will be remembered by National

Guardsmen for many years to come.

MARKSMANSHIP: A "Long Lost Art" Is Rediscovered by the Guard. 12

An important military skill gets a "new look" on rifle and pistol ranges from coast to coast.

Army Guard Infantry Abroad

16 Pennsylvanians in the United Kingdom and Texans in Ger-

many, among first combat elements picked for "Europe environment' training.

Air Guard "Hit Men"

Security policemen from Tennessee ANG play an unusual role in anti-terrorist training program

"THE BIG O" ... A Classic Citizen-Soldier.

The legacy of a dynamic leader, Major General Charles A.

Report of the Committee on Enlisted Membership

Report of the Kafkalas Committee and the Response of the NGAUS Executive Council.

## **Departments**

President's Message **Washington Report** View From the Hill Views From the Field **Book Review** People in the News Posting the Guard **Editorially Speaking** 

**Inside Front Cover** 22 22 23

19

24

26

34

PUBLICATION STAFF



COVER: Prototype of a National Guard marksman and cover design by Promographics of Baltimore, MD. Interior magazine design by Bob Crozier.

COLONEL BRUCE JACOBS EDITOR AND PUBLISHER

CAPTAIN STANLEY J. SKINNER ASSOCIATE EDITOR

> JOHN E. BIBB ADVERTISING

DON DESJARDINS CIRCULATION

SEPT./OCT. 1978